RECORD

PEMPAL Treasury COP Executive Committee Meeting
Tirana (Albania)

May 20, 2018 
The Executive Committee of the Treasury Community of Practice (TCOP ExCom) had a face-to-face meeting on May 20th, 2018 preceeding 2018 TCOP plenary meeting in Tirana (Albania). 
Participants of the meeting: 
Angela Voronin (Chair, MoF, Moldova), Lyudmila Guriyanova (Deputy Chair, MoF, Belarus), Ilyas Tufan (Deputy Chair, Treasury, Turkey), Nazim Gasimzade (MoF, Azerbaijan), Mimosa Pilkati (MoF, Albania), Zaifun Yernazarova (MoF, Kazakhstan), Levan Todua (MoF, Georgia), Elena Nikulina (PEMPAL Program Lead, World Bank), Ekaterina Zaleeva (PEMPAL Secretariat, World Bank), Kristina Zaituna (PEMPAL Secretariat, World Bank), Yelena Slizhevskaya (World Bank).

Summary of Discussion
1. Opening, introduction of new participants
Angela Voronin opened the meeting and introduced new TCOP ExCom members - Ilyas Tufan (Deputy Chair) and Levan Todua. Elena Nikulina briefed the ExCom participants that starting FY2019 Yelena Slizhevskaya will join TCOP resource team in supporting TCOP replacing Ion Chicu. 
2. Overview of the final preparations for the plenary meeting

General information. The ExCom confirmed distribution of roles for chairing and welcome statements at the plenary opening. Mimosa Pilkati briefed the ExCom on the final preparations for the plenary event, including its social program, and informed the ExCom that the Minister confirmed his participation in the opening session at the start of the event. 
List of participants and seating arrangements. Ekaterina briefed ExCom of the last time changes in the list of plenary participants, including the change in Azerbaijan delegation and recalling Tajikistan and Macedonia delegations from participation in the event by their senior management. Total number of participants went down from 47 to 45. The ExCom reviewed and confirmed seating arrangements with the aim of facilitating information exchange and accommodating language preferences of the participants.
2018 TCOP member survey. The ExCom agreed on the final version of the member survey to be distributed to TCOP members on May 21st (one per each delegation). Delegations will need to be requested to submit their inputs by early morning on May 23rd to give the resource team time for consolidation of information.
Organization of the small group discussions. Elena Nikulina thanked delegations from Georgia, Armenia, Kyrgyz Republic, Kazakhstan and Moldova for sharing their country presentations and encouraged other members to share their slides asap. The ExCom reviewed and confirmed composition of the groups for small discussions.
Presentation on the TCOP activities for the past year. The ExCom distributed the roles in presenting TCOP activities of FY2018 to the TCOP members and agreed to add an update on recent cooperation with PULSAR to the draft presentation. The leaders of the TCOP thematic groups will be given 5-6 minutes each to present the working groups (WGs) progress.
3. Update on recent TCOP activities 

Videoconference (VC) of the thematic group on the Use of IT in Treasury Operations (March 1, 2018). Angela Voronin remined the ExCom members that during the VC Georgia presented their experience of implementation of accrual accounting and presentation slides are available on PEMPAL website. The presentation and the discussion that followed informed preparation of the revised presentation delivered by Georgia during the Baku thematic meeting in mid-April. ExCom agreed to continue the practice of such VCs when preparing future events when relevant.
Two thematic meetings (on IT in treasury operations, as well as on public accounting) were hold in Baku, Azerbaijan, during April 10-13, 2018. Angela Voronin expressed COP’s appreciation for the high quality of the meetings and thanked Nazim and his colleagues from the Ministry of Finance for the excellent organization of the event. The ExCom agreed that combination of IT and public accounting topics proved to be a right approach, notwithstanding the increased workload for the resource team.  Elena Nikulina added that the event report is being finalized and will be posted on PEMPAL webpage shortly. Angela Voronin informed the ExCom members that during Baku event the TCOP participants agreed on the forthcoming update of the paper On Integration of the Budget Classification and Chart of Accounts and expressed their interest in discussing the topic in the future. The novelty of the event were the news sessions prepared by countries; the sessions were highly supported by the TCOP members as evidenced by the event feedback. The ExCom agreed to continue the practice, including to use the sessions as an input for generating ideas for the future TCOP events. 
Angela Voronin briefed the ExCom of the VC of the thematic group on the evolution of the treasury role which took place on April 18th to discuss reorganization of the treasury system in Moldova and informed the ExCom of Moldova’s readiness to continue sharing the reform progress with the TCOP. Elena Nikulina noted that summary of the VC is being translated into Russian and will be posted on PEMPAL webpage shortly.
4. Preparation for May 31st, 2018 Steering Committee Meeting
Elena Nikulina informed the participants of the meeting agenda. Among other things the ExCom discussed how FY2018 TCOP activities may be presented at the meeting, as well as the need to finalize collection of proposals for FY2019 action plan to balance them with reduced TCOP budget (latest budget estimates were shared with ExCom prior to the meeting). Elena Nikulina advised the ExCom to prepare FY2019 TCOP plan in two scenarios – pessimistic (assuming that donors do not confirm some of their contributions) and optimistic. The ExCom also discussed participation in the Steering Committee VC on May 31st, 2018 (scheduled for 2 pm Vienna time). It was agreed that Angela Voronin will attend the meeting joined by one of her deputies (to be confirmed additionally subject to their work schedules). 
5. Discussions on the TCOP Action Plan for FY2019, including the events for July-December 2018

Elena Nikulina opened the discussion by noting that discussions during this event as well as the member survey are expected to inform preparation of FY2019 TCOP action plan. The ExCom discussed that the cash management working group (WG) may have a meeting in October 2018 (the location and the topic to be additionally discussed). The ExCom agreed that the WG on IT in treasury operations is unlikely to have any activities in the near term as they already met in April 2018. The ExCom agreed that WG on public accounting may benefit from closer cooperation with PULSAR initiative and decided to contact Arman Vatyan (the leader of the initiative) to coordinate joint VCs and/or face-to-face events. The ExCom members noted that the topic of the evolution of the treasury functions continues to be a high priority for TCOP members as evidenced by the topics of annual TCOP plenary events. The ExCom commented that the WG does not have a formal leader currently, which should be addressed in the near term. Summarizing the discussions Elena Nikulina suggested to revitalize the practice of regular WG’s VCs as well as to more actively involve other TCOP participants (other than ExCom members) into WGs leadership. 
Elena Nikulina advised the ExCom that the budget envelope projected under the pessimistic scenario for FY2019would allow to have maximum three events, unless some of the events will be organized jointly with other cops, and advised the ExCom to take it into account when developing FY2019 action plan. 

6. Preparation for TCOP ExCom participation in the forthcoming PEMPAL CROSS-COP Executive meeting in Budapest (Hungary) in July 2018 

The ExCom members confirmed their availability for participation in CROSS-COP Executive meeting and accepted Nazim Gasimzade’s kind request to leave the meeting in the evening of July 5th due to his travel plans. 

The ExCom discussed the agenda of the meeting:

· Elena Nikulina informed the ExCom that the visit to Hungary’s treasury had been requested. She also noted that Hungary has strong cash management practices and advised the ExCom to consider partnering with them on the topic, including approaching them for a possibility to have a working group study visit to Hungary;

· Angela Voronin proposed to include discussions on the TCOP host country’s contributions into Day 2 discussions on the PEMPAL strategy to address donor’s concerns; 

· Angela Voronin suggested to update information on knowledge products delivered by the TCOP and their use by members. The ExCom supported the suggestion and agreed to add it as a separate question into next TCOP survey;

· Elena Nikulina raised the need to support new TCOP participants getting familiar with the COP (including preparation of a booklet) and the ExCom agreed to discuss it in Budapest;

· The ExCom noted active participation of the member countries in PEMPAL activities (18 out of 21 countries contribute to Ex Com activities, 19 countries hosted the events during the previous strategy implementation) and their appreciation of the program. Therefore the ExCom agreed on the need to summarize lessons learned from implement of the previous PEMPAL strategy as this information may be very useful for other donors interested in setting up similar programs;
· The ExCom agreed to add the discussion on the sustainability of the network to the agenda of Budapest meeting to inform further discussions with donors. The ExCom members noted that introducing the requirement for host country contributions is questionable, as PEMPAL would need to have the legal status to collect such contributions which is not possible for various reasons. The question of per diems and quality of hotels booked for the events will also need to be discussed.
The committee for preparation of Budapest meeting will meet during the VC planned for the week of June 18th and at least 2 TCOP ExCom members are expected to join it. 

Some additional ideas were mentioned in preparation for the discussion in Budapest

Zaifun Yernazarova proposed to consider issuing certificates of attendance for TCOP events participants. 
Elena Nikulina proposed to consider the countries which have their own training facilities as venues for potential events.

Ilyas Tufan commented that combination of WG’s events in one visit (similarly to recent Baku event) is a good approach and the ExCom took a note of the comment.
Key Outcomes of the Meeting 
· The TCOP ExCom will prepare FY2019 TCOP budget request using pessimistic and optimistic scenarios;

· The TCOP ExCom will follow up with PULSAR team to coordinate the efforts on public accounting reform and capacity building, including through joint VCs and/or face-to-face events;

· The TCOP ExCom will take the opportunity to bring the topic of Unified Chart of Accounts back to TCOP agenda given the interest from the members in the forthcoming update of Mark Silins’s paper;
· The VC of the Organization Committee for the CROSS-COP Executive meeting will be scheduled for the week of June 18th (date and time to be confirmed additionally);
· The resource team will make sure to allocate time for news sessions in TCOP face-to-face events to share the latest developments in the TCOP countries as well as to inform agenda of the future TCOP events; 
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